
UNITED STATES DISTRICT COURT FOR THE NORTHERN DISTRICT OF CALIFORNIA 

Court has finally approved a class-action settlement 

regarding liposuction to treat lipedema 

If you had a pre-service or post-service claim for 

liposuction to treat lipedema denied by United 

Healthcare as “Unproven” between January 1, 2015 

and December 31, 2019 you may be entitled to benefits 

from the settlement. 

A court authorized this notice. You are not being sued. This is not a solicitation from a lawyer. 

• This is the second notice sent to Class Members regarding the settlement of this case.  The 

Court granted final approval of the Settlement on December 22, 2023. 

• Persons who paid out-of-pocket for liposuction to treat lipedema that were denied as 
“Unproven” between January 1, 2015 and December 31, 2019 can submit a claim for 

reimbursement. Such persons are eligible for reimbursement to the extent their out-of-
pocket payments were not paid by other insurance, Medicare, or other reimbursement 
sources for which the Class Members owe no reimbursement obligation.   

• Persons who were denied liposuction to treat lipedema by UnitedHealthcare during the same 

time period but have not yet undergone the surgery can submit their requests for approval for 

future surgery under the terms of the settlement agreement. 

• Claim forms for submitting requests for reimbursement and for future surgery are included 

with this notice, and can also be found at http://www.UnitedLipedemaSettlement.com. 

• Class Members have until May 20, 2024 to submit their reimbursement requests. 

• Court-appointed lawyers for the Class are available to assist Class Members with submitting 

their requests for reimbursement and for future surgery. To obtain assistance, please contact 

Class Counsel by telephone, email or mail at: 

GIANELLI & MORRIS, A Law Corporation 
550 South Hope Street, Suite 1645 
Los Angeles, CA 90071 
213-489-1600 
Joshua.davis@gmlawyers.com 

 

 


